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Greetings from The IABPFF Historical Committee, 

On behalf of the International Association of Black 
Professional Fire Fighters Historical Committee 
(IABPFF), welcome to the International Association of 
Black Professional Fire Fighters Golden Anniversary. 
When thinking about the first convention of the 
International Association of Black Professional Fire 
Fighters (IABPFF) in October of 1970, it is humbling to 
be able to help capture the history from the inception to 
the official founding of the most iconic institution for 
Black fire fighters in the world. A full detailed history of 
the IABPFF can be found in the IABPFF newsletter 
October 2020. Being back here in Hartford is time to 
reflect on how this post-civil rights organization was able 
to be established, survive and thrive for over 50 years. 

The attendees of the 1970 convention knew that they were 
making history and laying the foundation for what they 
hoped would be a great institution for their community. 
Your attendance here is historic as well as you are 
building on the IABPFF legacy taking this iconic 
organization into the 21st Century on the path to its 100th 
Anniversary. 

To begin we must pay homage to and highlight the 
Vulcan Society for supporting the initial idea of Black fire 
fighters organizing as professionals. Formed in 1940 and 
incorporated in 1947 The Vulcan Society, Inc., FDNY has 
been an inspiration for Black fire fighters organizations 
and could always be depended on for advice and 
assistance on how to form an organization, in addition to 
providing strategies on how to deal with issues and 
entities in the fire service. Before the IABPFF was 
established as a formal professional organization, there 
was a group of fire fighters from Baltimore to Hartford 
that networked, socialized, competed in sports activities 
and supported each other's fundraising event. It was 
during these gatherings that this group of men often 
talked about officially starting a national 
organization. Richard Epps from Hartford, a young 29-
year-old at that time remembers traveling to different 
cities, being at many events and hearing the elders say 
that they should do something more than social 
activities. Vincent Julius would often reflect on the many 
riots that occurred in the 60's such as Birmingham, 

 
 

Alabama, in 1963; Watts, in Los Angeles, California, in 
1965; Chicago, Illinois, in 1966 and Detroit, Michigan, in 
1967. He said in the conversations it would always be 
asked” Where are all the Black fire fighters". This was 
exacerbated by the riots following the assassination of Dr. 
Martin Luther King in April of 1968 when every major 
city in the United States was involved in some type of 
uprising as America's Black community was set ablaze. A 
little over a year later in July of 1969 a Newsweek 
Magazine article titled The Fireman Under Fire was 
brought to the Vulcan Society executive board meeting. 
The article focused on White fire fighters and their 
friction with the Black community.   At that meeting 
Brother John Ruffins made a motion to have the Vulcan 
Society host a seminar for Black fire fighters from across 
the nation. After the vote was taken, Vulcan President 
David Jackson appointed Brother Ruffins and Brother 
Vincent Julius to chair the committee. Recording 
Secretary Harry Speed saw fit to added these comments.. 
“The President felt that there is a need for such a conference, 
that it has tremendous potential, that the time is right, that 
such a project should come from New York.” 

Approaching this Golden Anniversary Brother Jim 
Tempro, one of the few Vulcan Society meeting attendees 
that are still alive stated   "It is no surprise that the 
suggestion of a meeting of Black fire fighters came up. 
During those days the focus was on making sure you 
knew your job and being respected. There were some 
smart guys who encouraged us to move up the ranks and 
John Ruffins was one of those guys. The conference 
committee sent out 250 letters to fire chiefs all over the 
United States inviting Black fire fighters of their 
departments to this momentous event. It is amazing that 
by October 30, 1969 the first Conference of Black fire 
fighters was held in New York City. This conference was 
to address the following issues: 

1. Fire prevention in the Ghetto community
2. Recruitment of Black youth in the fire service
3. Promotional and internal problems in the fire

service 
4. Harassment of fire fighters

Not put in the letter was issue number 5 Formation of 
Nationwide organization of Black Professional Fire 
Fighters. Over 250 attendees of this conference left New 
York on one accord with a mandate to meet the next year 
for a convention to form a national organization. 

In early February 1970 with less than 10 months to the 
convention date the five founding organizations met in 
Brooklyn, New York at the Vulcan Hall for their first 

In The Beginning…….Nobody But God! 



meeting to prepare for the first convention of what would 
become The International Association of Black 
Professional Fire Fighters. At this meeting were the 
presidents and representatives of the Vulcan Society 
President David Jackson, Phoenix Society President Cecil 
Alston, Vulcan Pioneers of New Jersey Robert Slaughter, 
Vulcan Pioneers of Hudson County New Jersey Joseph 
Tinsley and Club Valiants Howard Rhone. Just imagine 
about 2 years after a fatal bullet to the neck of Dr. Martin 
Luther King, Jr. ended the civil rights movement of the 
50's and 60's, these brave men decided that they would 
establish a post-civil rights organization specifically to 
address the issues of Black fire fighters and 
the professional service delivered to the Black 
community. Brother Jim Lee, also a surviving attendee of 
the July 1969 meeting stated it was the close relationship 
that had been established over the years that made it a 
natural fit for these organizations to work together on 
such a project. There were those who wondered with the 
competition in leadership in the Black community how 
long a new Black organization would last. Some were 
skeptical about a Black organization and its sustainability, 
having a model based only on a need for money from its 
membership dues.  Then there were those who were just 
plain scared.  At their first meeting Brother John Stewart 
from the Phoenix Society of Hartford was voted in to run 
the meetings, and it was decided they function under the 
name “National Convention Planning Committee”. Next 
they needed to decide the location of the national 
convention. Brother Stewart let it be known that the 
Phoenix Society would be honored to host the national 
convention in Hartford, Connecticut. He shared with the 
group his soliciting of interest and support from insurance 
companies in Hartford. Meeting attendees thought it was 
a great idea and were considerate and respectful enough 
of his initiative and the effort already established, that 
they voted unanimously to hold the national convention in 
Hartford. They concluded this meeting by voting that the 
5 presidents would be the governing body of the 
convention committee and agreed at the next meeting they 
would elect officers, assign duties and work on the 
convention agenda. 

Further planning meetings had nominations and elections 
of officers for the national convention committee, in 
addition to the decision of the official name, “The 
National Convention of Black Professional Fire 
Fighters”. Having selected a convention site, the decision 
to select the date Thursday October 1, 1970 to Saturday 
October 3, 1970. A need to have a First Class convention, 
they decided on 5 workshops to be the main agenda 
of this national convention of Black fire 
fighters.  Wanting the convention to be a success, the 
convention committee reached out to Black newspapers 
and radio, and sent letters to National Black organizations 
like the Urban League, NAACP and SCLC informing 

them about the Black Fire Fighters Convention for them 
to spread the word to their members. 
They now had to focus on which organizations would 
lead the panels at the national convention. The results of 
who would lead the workshops are as follows: 

• Phoenix Society Name and Structure workshop
• Club Valiants Membership and Dues workshop
• Vulcan Society Bylaws workshop
• Purpose and Aims workshop Vulcan Pioneers of

Hudson County, N.J 
• Constitution workshop Vulcan Pioneers of

Newark, N.J 

After scheduled monthly meetings in September 12, 1970 
at the Vulcan Hall in Brooklyn, the 5 founding 
organizations representatives knew that the convention 
was less than a month away. After reviewing the agenda 
and panel discussions, Chairman John Stewart proposed a 
youth session to feedback from the youth and their issues. 
This was prompted by the social unrest that was going on 
during the summer in the Black community in Hartford 
and across the nation with our youth. Two weeks later on 
September 26, 1970 the final meeting was held in a 
suburb outside of Hartford. For the last time they went 
over the convention agenda, firmed up remaining details 
and adorned the meeting. With less than 5 days away 
these men were ready to convene the most historic event 
in the history of Black’s in the fire service. 

Finally, the day of the national convention had arrived, 
attendance was impressive, excitement was in the air and 
feelings of Brotherhood was at an all-time high.   

On Thursday October 1, 1970 at 4:00 PM Phoenix 
Society President Cecil Alston struck his gavel on the 
podium and said these words… 
“On behalf of the Phoenix Society, I welcome all of our 
brother professional fire fighters from around the country, and 
their guests, to the first ever “National Convention of Black 
Professional Fire Fighters.”  

The crowd erupted with cheers and applause, when he 
announced that there were over 400 registered convention 
attendees. The planning committee saw this as 
confirmation of their belief that there was a need for 
Black fire fighters to come together and address their 
common concerns. Brother Alston continued the opening 
by reminding the attendees of the goal of establishing a 
national organization for Black professional fire fighters, 
draft a charter and elect officers. On Day 2 when the 
meeting was called to order it was announced that there 
were nearly 600 registered fire fighters from all over the 
country. Again these individuals gave themselves and 
their fellow attendees a rousing round of cheers and 
applause as they knew the importance of just being 
present at the First Ever National Convention of Black 
Professional Fire Fighters. After going over the agenda 



for the day and explaining what was to be accomplished, 
they broke into the 3 morning workshops that were 
assigned at registration. In the workshops they discussed, 
debated and dug into the details of the aforementioned 
panel subjects that were led by each of the founding 
organizations. The same thing was repeated in the 
afternoon. These workshops were followed by a plenary 
session attended by all registered conventioneers where 
reports were given on all 6 workshop subjects. This was 
the time and place for questions and answers, clarification 
of all concerns and any additional suggestions or 
recommendations that may need to be adopted by the 
group. After the discussion met everyone’s satisfaction 
and agreed upon changes were made the plenary session 
was adjourned. Saturday October 3, 1970 the final day of 
this historic convention had come. The same vitality and 
enthusiasm that started the convention off on Day 1 was 
still in the air. On the closing day of the National 
Convention of Black Professional Fire Fighters, the 
business of voting on the constitution for the organization 
and election of officers was the objective for the day. 
Although it was the charge of the first conference, 
emphasized in the planning meetings and understood by 
invited conventioneers, that they were there to establish a 
national Black fire fighter organization. On the previous 
day in the plenary they found out that they would be 
establishing an international organization. Brother Aaron 
West, now a resident of California chaired the Phoenix 
Society’s panel of Name and Structure proposed the name 
“The International Association of Black Professional 
Fire Fighters”. From a workshop, to the convention 
floor, to becoming the official name of a much needed 
organization then and now. I can say to Brother West that 
the name is still befitting. They went on to vote 
unanimously to adopt the proposed constitution for the 
newly formed International Association of Black 
Professional Fire Fighters (IABPFF). 

After lunch the last vote of the convention was the vote 
for founding officers. There was competition in the 
elections, but the founding officers elected were President 
David Floyd, Vice-president Robert Paul, Treasure 
Charles Hendricks and Recording Secretary Bill Brogden. 
The newly elected President David Floyd, was a 33 year-
old, 10-year veteran of the FDNY and 1st Vice-president 
of The Vulcan Society, who took his oath of office and 
was sworn in with his clenched fist raised.  

When I asked Brother Jim Lee about the clenched fist 
action he simply said “That was just who Dave was”.  
The swearing in was followed by a very inspiring speech 
that left the crowd reassured that the organization they 
had just formed was in very good hands. The floor was 
yielded to Brother Stewart of the conference committee 
where the historic conference was recapped to remind the 
registered attendees what a huge accomplishment they 
had achieved. He provided well wishes and safe travels 
and made the announcement of the 1972 IABPFF 
convention. This was followed by closing remarks from 
host organization President Cecil Alston, including the 
announcement of a reception hosted by the Phoenix 
Society Woman’s Auxiliary. President David Floyd 
retained the floor to close the meeting with these 
words, “The National Convention of the International 
Association of Black Professional Fire Fighters is now 
adjourned” and he gaveled the convention to a close. The 
attendees closed the convention with just as much fervor 
and exhilaration as it began, if not more. They ended with 
applause, cheers, handshakes, and salutations, all in 
anticipation of what the future would bring.  
In August of 2022 we see the future is now and we have 
maintained The International Association of Black 
Professional Fire Fighters for over 50 years. We have 
members from all over the world, starting with the 
Caribbean Chapter, our England Chapter being our 
gateway to Europe and many individual members in 
different African nations and Canada. We have even 
made history in 2020 during our 50th Anniversary by 
electing our First Woman IABPFF President Carrie 
Edwards Clemons, Deputy Chief from Flint MI., who is 
leading us into the next 50 years. From here I can see the 
future and the future of the IABPFF is bright.  As you 
make history by attending this Golden Anniversary 
Convention, enjoy the Hartford hospitality, participate 
in the workshops and training. Most important be present 
and engage in the business of your organization.  

Humbly Submitted, 

Bro. Brent Burton & Bro. George Collins 
International Association of Black Professional Fire 
Fighters, Inc.  Historical Committee  
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Congratulations to The 
International Association of 

Black Professional Fire Fighters 
on your 

Golden Anniversary! 

Gordon Bonetti Florist 
474 Silas Deane Highway 
Wethersfield, CT 06109 

860-522-1455
GordonBonettiFlorist.com 
We Deliver Everywhere, Everyday! 

Official Florist of the 
Phoenix Society of Hartford 
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GWEN'S HOME TAX SERVICE 

When only the Best Will Do!
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INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION 
OF BLACK PROFESSIONAL 

FIRE FIGHTERS, INC. 

Society of Minority Firefighters-Flint 
President Ray Barton 

North Central Region 
Director Tony Jones, Jr. 

President Edwards-Clemons is also the first female Deputy Chief and the highest-ranking 
female in the 167-year history of the City of Flint Fire Department. 

 







CONGRATULATIONS 
TO THE 

JOSEPH L. JONES 
2022 SCHOLARSHIP RECIPIANT 

Columbia Southern University is proud to partner with the International Association of 
Black Professional Fire Fighters (IABPFF) to present the Chief Joseph L. Jones 

Scholarship Award to a deserving member of the IABPFF.

THANK YOU, COLUMBIA SOUTHERN UNIVERSITY FOR YOUR CONTINUED 
PARTNERSHIP.

Special thanks to Sis. Keisha Wilson and the Scholarship Committee for your 
diligence and determination in “Shaping Our Future.”

Lawrence L. Edwards Jr. 
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“Honoring Our Past, Respecting Our Present and Shaping Our Future.” 

INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF BLACK  PROFESSIONAL FIRE FIGHTERS, INC 

Congratulations  
from the South Central Region 

Regional Directors 

JOSEPH HUGHES 
St. Louis, MO 

1970-1985 

SAMUEL AUBREY, JR 
Houston, TX 

1985-1987 

JEROME B RANDOLPH 
Kansas City, KS 

1987-1995 

ROBERT ANDERSON 
St. Louis, MO 

1995-2001 

ADDINGTON C STEWART* 
St Louis, MO 

2009-2017 

*Went on to be elected IABPFF National President

JAMES F  HILL III* 
Dallas, TX 
2001-2009 

ALVIN A DOUGLAS 
Baton Rouge, LA 

2017-Present 



Who is Gwendolyn “Gwen” Sistare? 
Mother of two sons, Lyndel, 27, and Gregory, 15, and soon-to-be wife to a fantastic man named 
Jason. I am the grandmother to two wonderful grandchildren a grandson Alphonzo, 3, and 
granddaughter Nyla, 8. I am a proud member of the Progressive Fire Fighters Association, 
Washington, DC, a chapter in the Southeast Region of the International Association of Black 
Professional Fire Fighters (IABPFF), Inc. 

Born and raised in Washington, DC, I graduated from Francis Cardozo Senior High School in 
1988. After graduating from high school, I joined a local fire department as a fire cadet. 
I joined the IABPFF, Inc. in 1990 after working under two past presidents, Romeo Spaulding, and 
Theodore Holmes. 

Education Matters 
While working for the fire department, I enrolled at the University of the District of Columbia. I 
completed received a Bachelor’s degree in Accounting in 1993 and a Master’s degree in 
Accounting and Financial Management at the University of Maryland Global Campus in 1996. 



Experience Counts 
I have worked in the fire service for 33 years. I have experience as a Fire Fighter, Paramedic, 
HazMat Tech, and Vice Tech with DC Fire and EMS retiring October 3, 2020. I am an African 
American Female Business Owner (Black Owned Business) operating since January of 1994 
offering accounting and tax services in Washington, and states across the U.S. I have worked 
with several non-profit organizations as treasurer. I am currently the treasurer of the IABPFF, 
Inc., Progressive Fire Fighters Association, Washington. DC, Black Mothers of an Autistic Child, 
and Black Tax Professionals of Washington, DC. 

✓ Corrected the Non-Profit Incorporation Certificated.
✓ Fixed the problem with filing Form 990 electronically.
✓ Cleaned up the banking documents.
✓ Paid off all the outstanding debts.
✓ Work closely with the IT Chair to switch the membership cards to electronic cards.
✓ Created the first database to track our members.
✓ Push for cleaning up the lifetime members database.
✓ Work daily on increasing membership and helping bring in new chapters.
✓ Work closely with the regional treasurers to ensure that all chapters have a roster.
✓ Started a tracking system to ensure that every chapter pays for its members.

Setting up a billing system for individual members. 
Continue to train regional and local treasurers. 
Establishing a charge card portal for the organization. 
Ensure the retention of the individual members from year to year. 
Continue working with our President and Executive Director on fundraising efforts. 
Help maintain established partnerships. 
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P.O. BOX 509 
PATERSON, NJ  07543 

BRONZE HEAT CHAPTER 
(International Association of Black Professional Firefighters) 

IF NOT YOU – WHO?      IF NOT NOW –WHEN? 

The commitment to forward the  status, rights and goals of its members to obtain and maintain the highest quality and 
standards of excellence in the fire department and the promotion of their profession.   As members of the community it 
serves, Bronze Heat also commits to utilizing its resources in partnership and support of those endeavors that promote 

education, healthier living and community preservation. 

President – Captain Alton Dickson 
Vice President – Captain Mike Hall 

Public Relations Director – Roshawn Davis 
State Exec – Herman Irving 

Secretary – Kathy Sledge 
Treasurer – Janice Miller 

Sergeant at Arms – Jonathan K. Roman 

   Troy Ayers    Capt. Tyshawn Hawkins Dwayne Roberts 
   Kenny Brewington    Capt. John Howe Jonathan Salmond 
   Steven Burns    Letitia Howe Tarik Sanders 
   Rolando Christmas    Tyrone Johnson Capt. Anthony B. Selby 
   Chief Lamar Colclough    Tyrell Jones Kippy Smith, Jr. 
   Gabe Crichlow    Tyrome Joyner Victor Stewart (Retired) 
   Raymond Dean    Kevin Lewis Lynn Tolbert (Retired) 
   Jihad Dunham    Leonard Miller Wayne Walden (Retired) 
   Adrian Evans    Antonio T. Moore, Jr. Capt. Wayne Randion (Retired) 
   Ralph Feliciano    De'Andre Page Mike Walker* 
   Capt. Larry Franklin (Retired)    Jordan Parchment Bryan L. White 
   Lamont W. Garnes, Jr.    Micah Pierce Detricke T. Wilson 
   Henry Harris*    William Pierce) (Retired) Kirk E. Wooten (Retired) 
   Capt. Samuel Harris    Willie Peterkin Charlayne Powell 
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Congratulations to 
The International Association of Black 

Professional Fire Fighters Inc. 

For 50 Years of Wonderful Service 

Fire Fighters Limited 
Association, Inc

Member Since 1987 
Jackson, Mississippi 

Fire Chief Willie Owens, President 
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Congratulations on your Golden Anniversary Convention

 August 2022 

In honor of
Gary Tinney & 

Samod “Nuke” Rankins 

“You are always ready to help…” 

From  Jolyn Washington Walker 
Founder: African Expression by Jolyn

& Family
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THE INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF 
BLACK PROFESSIONAL FIRE FIGHTERS, INC. 

CONGRATULATES 
THE 2020-2022 TOYOTA EMT SCHOLARSHIP 

RECIPIENTS 

Jonathan Booker

 

Laila Hurel 

Iesha BlakeJaida Wren Jayrell Hyman 

Michael Billups Michael McKnight Michael Mathis Xavier Whittington 
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